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ROUTBS TO DJUlOCUCY IN TU NEW SOUTH lU"RICA: 80MB COKKBNTS ON 
CODB8A'8 TASIC 

I NTRODUCTION 

A legally valid and politically legitimate system of government 
is vital to every single person i n South Africa. 

But many people think that constitutions are just dull document s 
for t he e ntertainment of lawyers and politicians, and certainly 
not the sort of t h ing that ordinary lay folk should have to 
bother a bout. " Leave it to the experts", they argue. But th•r• 
■uat co■• a ti■• when every adult• perso n wi l l ha ve to i ndi c ate 
hi• or her acceptance of the work the expert s have done . 

A referendu,a ••... likely to be on the cards. We have had 
referenda before. There was one i n 1960, when the electorate was 
aske d to vote for or against a constitution which did not even 
exist on paper. There was another in 1983. This time a document 
d i d exist on paper; but it had not been properly debated i n 
Parliament. It was for white voters only, for Coloured people and 
Ind i ans wer e required to give their opinion by means of a general 
election in which very few vote rs bothered to turn out, while 
Africans were not consulted at all. 

Sta.mpeded by gover nment propaganda, the whites voted in favour of 
a new constitution which e ntrenched apartheid in the system of 
government itself - a thing which had never been done before. 
Ma ny of them, i ncluding some p r ominent people in public life who 
s hould have known better, appear to have acted thus because they 
saw i t as a "st ep in the right direction". Some even be lieved 
t hat becaus e it could not work i t was bound to lead to reform via 
destabilizat ion. We cer tainly had destabilization in t he stormy 
years of 1985- 7, but the 1983 cons ti tut ion made reform harder, 
not easier, to achieve . 

The De Kle rk Government now finds itself in the position of 
havi ng to undo the work o f i t s predecessor, which placed such big 
obstacles in the way of real constitutional change that only 
clever footwork c a n bring us to a new, lawful form of government 
without al ienating people who were excluded under the 1983 law. 

This ti■• we auat get things right. The people of South Africa 
need to be aware o f what is at stake, because they are going to 
be c a lled on to vote inte lligent ly. That i • why the civil Right• 
League, which baa been concerued al:)out the p r o tection of the 
lil>erty of South Afric ans since i t • eatablishae n t i n 1948 , baa 
tried i n the following pages to pres ent t he iaaues i n l anguage 
which ordinary people should be able to unders tand . 
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COQESA. THE POINT OF DEPARTURE 

on 20 and 21 December 1991, a convention for a D-ocratic south 
Africa(CODESA) met at the world trade centre at Kempton Park to 
work out an agreed Declaration of Intent on which to base a new 
constitution for our country. It was opened by Chief Justice M.M. 
Corbett, who invited religious leaders of various faiths and 
denominations to offer prayers. The proceedings were then chaired 
by Judges Mohamed and Schabort. 

The calling of such a conference had been agreed by the National 
Party (NP), Democratic Party (DP), and subsequently by the 
African National Congress (ANC) and the Pan-Africanist Congress 
(PAC) and some ninety organizations which had met in conference 
as the Patriotic Front. ~ 

Some organizations subsequently declined to take part in CODESA. 
These included a number of black and white right wing groups, 
notably the PAC (after a consultative congress which reversed its 
earlier decision), several black trade unionist movements, the 
Conservative Party (KP), and all the militant Afrikaner 
nationalist movements. Chief Buthelezi of KwaZulu declined to 
attend because the King of the Zulus was not allowed to have a 
personal delegation, though the Inkatha Freedom Party was 
represented. But after the State President's opening of 
Parliament in February there was a move among white right-wing 
groups to liaise with Homeland leaders in an apparent attempt to 
bring about an alternative, ethnically-structured political 
system. 

The following, however, d i d send delegations to CODESA: (1) The 
S.A. GOvernaent. (2) Kost political parties in the RSA: the DP, 
Labour Party (LP), NP, National People's Party (NPP), S.A. 
Communist Party (SACP), Solidarity Party (SP), Transvaal and 
Natal Indian Congresses. (3) Ten Homeland governaanta and/or 
partiaa: the Bophutatswana Government, Ciskeian Government, 
Dilcwanlcwetla Party of Qwa Qwa, Inkatha Freedom Party (Kwazulu
based), Intando Yesizwe Party of KwaNdebele, Inyandza Natonal 
Movement of KaNgwane, Transkeian Government, United People's 
Front of Lebowa, Venda Government, Zimoko Progressive Party of 
Gazankulu. 

CODESA comprises twelve representatives from each participating 
body - a number which the organizers hoped would lead to the 
representation of key interests in the party delegations. These 
are potentially very varied, including for example the women of 
South Afric.a, the churches, trade union federations and chambers 
of business, the Zulu King (for whom a special plea had been 
made), and the Congress of Traditional Leaders of South Africa. 
Problems can arise when people seek representation under several 
different hats, which suggests that CODESA may have to work 
towards a basis of political party membership if applications 
become too varied. 
The first day was taken up by a series of statements by leaders 
of the organizations which attended, in which they outlined their 
ideas for the achievement of a new political system, as well as 
their anxieties over the procedures to be adopted. 
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Th• steering co-ittee's final draft reco-•nded the conversion 
of South Africa into a non-racial d-ocracy in which all people 
would enjoy co-on and equal cith:enahip, under a constitution 
providing for one-person-one-vote elections on a co-on voters, 
roll baaed on proportional representation, with further provision 
for an independent judiciary and a bill of rights . It omitted 
references to obviously contentious issues in the drafts 
submitted: like three-tier government (perhaps because of the 
different implications which this had for different parties), and 
like the need for a market economy (while underscoring the 
importance of economic growth). It also made a strong plea for 
the need to guarantee individual rights but avoided mention of 
the protection of groups. Most important, the steering co-ittee 
invited a co■-itaent in advance to the decisions of CODBSA, which 
had appeared in the ANC's draft but not that of the NP, and 
obtained ona fro■ all parties represented save Inkatba and the 
GOvernaent of Bophuthatawana. This was important psychologically. 
It made participants feel that the negotiations were 'for real'. 

CODBSA ended ita deliberations with the adoption of standing 
rules and the appointaent of five working groups to handle 
probl_. in need of aettl-•nt before the next plenary session 
planned for Karch 1992: 

Group 11 (a) Creating a cli■ate tor free political participation 
(b) Th• Role of the International co-unity; 
Group 2: (a) General Constitutional Principles 

(b) Constitution-malting body/process; 
Group 3: Transitional arrang-enta/interim governments/ 
transitional authority; 
Group 4: PUtura of the TBVC States; 
Group 5: Ti■• fr-•a and i■pl-entation of CODESA decisions 

NEGOTIATING THE LINES OF ADVANCE 

Practice in negotiation is important. So far there 
much confrontation and constituency-building among 
which can only make negotiations harder unless 
compromise can be nurtured. 

has been too 
the parties, 
a spirit of 

The Black political movements must be given grounds for believing 
that there is a desire within the privileged White community to 
go beyond the repeal of apartheid laws (on which a good start has 
been made) and open doors so that Blacks can go through them, 
quickly, and in large numbers . 

Whites, for their part, will need to be reassured that Blacks are 
able to keep in check an understandable desire for punitive 
revenge, or a doctrinaire intention to impose an economic system 
which cannot create enough wealth fast enough to meet the needs 
of our fast-growing population. 

And Blacks and Whites together will need to guard agai nst the 
temptation to revert to discredited formulas based on either race 
or class as simple answers to our problems. 



• .. 

If a sufficient level of confidence is built 
it should be possible for the parties to 
features of a new constitution on which there 
real convergence of ideas. 
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at the Convention, 
agree on certain 

has already been a 

These should include guarantees against both minority rule and 
the tyranny of the majority, provision for a multi-party system, 
regular elections, special procedures for constitutional 
amendment, the inclusion of a bill of rights enforceable through 
the courts, an independent judiciary, and professional public 
servants and security forces drawn from the community as a whole 
and above politics. 

But th• real difficulties come in th• approach to constitution
■aking, and in th• detailed fine-tuning of the draft docu■ent. 

THE PROBLEM OF THE TRANSITION AND AVOIDANCE OF A POWER VACUUM 

The Government, with some support from the DP, at first took a 
firm stand on the principle that the existing constitutional 
structures should remain in being until after negotiations had 
been completed. This would have placed the Government in a 
strong position to influence, and therefore control, the change
over. Black opposition movements took a hard opposing line: that 
the Government must resign and leave the entire transition in the 
hands of an elected constituent assembly. 

There has been movement from both sides towards the centre, but 
the gap is not yet closed. Revelations over the continued secret 
investment of public funds, by government agencies, in political 
movements opposed to the ANC, seem to have induced President P.W. 
d• ltlerk, at th• CODJ:SA •••ting, to offer to aub■it a proposal 
for an interi■ govern■ent to a referendu■ (in which the white 
votes would be aeparately counted in accordance with the lfP"■ 
1989 electoral pledge). such a government would have the power to 
govern south Africa and negotiate a new constitution baaed on the 
lfP' ■ new constitutional plan (see below, p.19]. 

The AIIC rejected the conatitutional plan out of hand, but noted 
the Government's obligation to poll white voters in some manner, 
and agreed in principle to the idea of an interi■ govern■ent with 
a ■a:a:iau■ duration of 18 ■ontha, during which ti•• it would ••t 
up a d-ocratically elected conatituent aaa-■bly to draft a new 
fund-•ntal law. The int•ri■ government would have general 
control over th• country, with particular reference to the 
security forces, th• state media, th• electoral •Y•t- and 
defined areas of th• budget and national finance. (Each of these 
itemized powers contains a thornbush of questions which CODESA 
must try to work through: how to bring the SADF, MK, AWB and 
Inkatha militias together; how not to control the media; how to 
devise an electoral system suited to society so divided as ours, 
and how to collect the golden eggs without killing the goose). 

The DP, which has paid a good deal of attention to the problems 
of transition, came up with suggested interim procedures to 
obviate the need to remove existing structures before a new 
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constitution is in place, hoping on the one hand to maintain 
legal continuity and on the other to ensure that Parliament and 
the Government act within the guidelines laid down by CODESA 
until the change-over happens. So it proposed the setting up of a 
continuing NUlti-Party executive, arising out of CODJ:SA, and 
concerned solely with transitional ■attera. Thia would work in 
association with individual Cabinet co-ittees, so that each 
Cabinet Minister would have a panel of advisers drawn partly fro■ 
groups not yet repreaented in Parli-•nt, to consult over interia 
policy-■aking, thus enabling the Government and Parli-•nt to 
continue to function during th• transition. This would curb the 
discretionary power of cabinet ministers, especially over contro
versial legislation; but given a sufficient will to bring a.bout 
chang~ it would not be inoperable. 

Th• AIIC has proposed, as an alternative, that CODE SA should 
appoint an interi■ government to over■•• the trensitional period, 
during which "no contentious legislation should be enacted, and 
no contentious executive action• should be taken", all government 
action being by consensus. But the disadvantage of this 
procedure, against that proposed by the DP, seems to lie in the 
dubious legality of a CODESA-appointed executive unless 
Parliament itself assents to such a step - which could be to 
invite vocal opposition in Parliament on substantial 
constitutional grounds. This is to echo the State President•• 
affir■ation at the opening of Parli-•nt, that "CODESA is not or 
ahould not be an institution of authority. It does not in any way 
taJte the place of the Government, Parli-•nt or any other legal 
institutions of authority. CODBSA is neither a joint legislator 
nor a joint government and the Government•• participation in it 
does not in any way entail any relinquishing of its powers or 
authority or tho•• of Parli-•nt". 

A NEW CONSTITUENT ASSEMBLY? 

At first the Government set its face against any dramatic break 
with the past, chiefly in reaction to the insistence of black 
extra-parliamentary movements that nothing short of the hand-o:ver 
of power to an elected majority would ensure a democratic future. 
Its decision to convene a "Convention" (the term used in 1908-9 
for the body which drew up the original South African Bill for 
enactment in the British Parliament) registers a notable 
concession. Its further acceptance of the idea of an interim 
government does not appear at present to denote any substantial 
switch. But the DP at its 1991 congress committed itself to 
supporting a constituent assembly, at least to provide formal 
enactment for a brand new fundamental law, and in so doing 
aligned itself with the ANC. There are key procedural questions 
here, in vh.ich th• iaauea of legiti■acy and legality need to be 
balanced. The south African constitution of today is baaed on a 
•lender thread of legality descending fro■ th• Act of union of 
1909, but do•• not have legitiaacy in any d-ocratically 
■eaningful ••n•• of the ter■• 

Most constitutions have based their authority on two grounds: 
tradition and contractual assent. South Africa's constitution of 
1909 was legalized by the British Parliament, which bad the 
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traditional legal authority to confer power on the Government and 
Parliament of the Union. This was done on the basis of assent by 
the whites-only legislatures of three colonies and a referendum 
in Natal to a document which their representatives had drawn up. 
Subsequently, in terms of the Statute of Westminister (another 
Act of the British Parliament), the Union Parliament adopted full 
sovereign powers. The subsequent republican constitution of 1961 
was voted on, blind, by a whites only referendum in South Africa 
and South West Africa, so it too lacked the endorsement of a 
majority of South Africans; but it was adopted by the 
historically competent Union Parliament. The republican 
constitution of 1983 was published and debated in Parliament, 
though most of its clauses were not discussed there because the 
Government forced a closure of the debate. It was then endorsed 
by a whites only referendum, and superficially tested"' by 
elections for the new Coloured and Indian houses, in which 
majorities in favour were returned, after a protest boycott, in 
exceptionally low polls. 

There are therefor• good reasons for doubting the legiti-cy of 
the present constitution, as distinct fro■ its legality. Indeed, 
it has been so widely regarded as illegitimate that there is 
reason for doubting whether it, or any constitution derived from 
it, could command the kind of support which a constitution needs 
to have. Doubts as to its legitimacy were further sown by the 
crisis over the Coloured vote in the 1950s, and the packing of 
the Appeal Court and the Senate, in the course of which two of 
its three rigid clauses were invalidated by subterfuge. 

A constitution needs to be seen as a set of rules commanding a 
apeoial degree of respect fro■ tbe people as a wbole, as is the 
case, for example, in the United States of America. It ■uat be 
•••n to reflect the political nor■s of the whole society, and 
safeguard universal standards through a capacity to protect its 
subject• and guarantee th- in their rights. The courts must be 
able to throw out laws which infringe the constitution, which in 
turn needs to be difficult to -•nd without a very careful 
screening process endorsed by substantial majority approval. 

If these points are valid, south Africa needs another constituent 
aaaeably to adopt a constitution appropriate to the fresh start 
which ■oat people clearly want. But whether the crucial debates 
have to talte place in that Aaaeably, aa opposed to CODBSA, is 
another question . The answer could depend on the success with 
which C~DESA does its job. If CODBSA baa produced sufficient 
conaenaua -ong the parties over the principle• and key details 
of a new constitution, it ought to be possible for CODBSA, or any 
other legally competent body, to put together a draft 
constitution, which should be the work of experts. It should then 
be poaaible to bold elections for a constituent assembly, and to 
talte a draft constitution through that assembly in a fully fo~l 
and fully legal ■anner, so that it can be seen to have been 
properly enacted, provided that the constituent asse■bly does not 
u•• its authority to overturn the guidelines to which CODBSA baa 
previously given it• support. In fact, the closer CODESA can get 
to a detailed draft agreed to by the party representatives, the 
less the Constituent Assembly would have to concern itself with 
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detail; but either way, an elected constituent assembly should go 
through all the ■otions of adopting that constitution, as the 
south African Parliament in 1934 went through the motions, clause 
by clause, of turning the Statute of Westminster into the Status 
of the Union Act. 

AND/OR A REFERENDUM? 

Whether a new constitution would need both a consti tuent assembly 
and a . referendum is perhaps a matter for debate. constitutional 
referenda held in South Africa so far, may be said to have 
discr4!di ted the referendum as a device for a genui ne test of 
public opinion. But a discredited device can be redeemed through 
proper uae. The authenticity of the constitution could only be 
further underscored if a referendum were held on a document 
already endorsed by constituent asssembly and open for 
inspection. But the situation is co■plicated by the Governaent•s 
need to hold a referendu■, like the previous referenda, about a 
vague ideology or an undeveloped idea, to acco-odata section• of 
the black or white population which ■ay assert spacial political 
rights on ethnic grounds. Their cases need to be fully presented 
and tested either in the forum which they are currently 
boycotting, or in another where their proposal s are as open to 
criticism as are those of the CODESA parties. And no referendu■ 
on a new constitution should be regarded as binding until the 
constitution under diacuaaion baa been finalized and carried in a 
constituent aaaeably, ao that the public knows what it ia voting 
for . A referendum on a constitution is not the same thing as a 
plebiscite, such as was held in parts of Europe in 1919 to 
determine the boundaries of new states. It is about a docUlllant. 
SOME PITFALL.5 AND SOME GUIDELINES 

Conatitution-buildera ■ust build structures that will last, and 
that ■eans not putting party advantage first. They need to ask, 
not only 'Will these rules suit my party when it i s in power?" 
but also, "Can I live under them when my party is not in power?" 
A good constitution can resolve both the conflicts of the present 
and others which could arise, whoever happens to be in power. The 
task is not easy, for people can find ways to get round 
constitutions; but e.xperts can see the strong and weak points in 
any proposals put forward. 

Even the act of debating a new constitution should help us to 
build trust between the communities of this land. There was much 
talk in 1909 of the "convention spirit" which grew up among the 
builders of our original constitution; but thi s did not extend to 
the black communities, none of which had received an invitation 
to take part. All of them resented exclusion and protested 
vigorously and in good time. A rather better spirit appears to 
have taken hold during the negotiating process in Namibia, even 
after a painful war. CODBSA baa not tried to exclude, and the 
flexibility which it haa abown in considering the claims of 
overlapping organisation• and bodies other than political 
partiea should inspire confidence in its bona tides. 



--;. 

• 

9 

The National Convention of 1909 met behind closed doors, on the 
very understandable argument that a team of people who need to 
learn how to work together are entitled to privacy if this will 
help them in their task. CODESA met under the glare of publicity, 
after the steering committee had done the necessary work in 
private so as to ensure that when the public debate took place 
the proceedings should not be wrecked by avoidable disputes. This 
was so well done that, when a sharp confrontation between De 
Klerk and Mandela took the meeting by surprise, the shock waves 
could be absorbed in a gathering of committed people. 

There i• fortUDately a good deal of agr•-•nt -ong the leading 
participants on the foraal shape of the new con•titution. But 
there r-ain ••veral significant differences, especially in tho•• 
areaa which actually concern the distribution of political po .. r . 

WHAT IS A CONSTITUTION? 

This term was once commonly used to describe the heal th of the 
body politic, as if it were like a human body, but a body 
consisting of a king (the head), the upper classes and the 
underclasses (the body and limbs), which needed to work together 
if the government of society was to function properly. It is good 
to think of a constitution in this sense, for constitutions have 
to do with the way in which different aspects of government can 
be made to work together effectively. But nowadays we thinlt of a 
constitution rather as a written document drawn up at an elected 
Convention or Constituent Asamably by representatives of the 
people who have to live UDder it. It is seen as a contract which 
is binding on the people and their rulers because it has been 
freely entered into by them. 

Past experience has taught that political ill-health resulted if 
any of the elements of government misfunctioned, as they often 
did. Kings m.isbehaved and became tyrants. The upper classes, who 
often saw themselves as born to govern, began to rule as if their 
interests came first and forgot the common good. The masses, 
which overthrew them, as happened in the French Revolution, 
became power hungry and used their numbers as an argument for 
taking all power into their own hands, and doing as they pleased 
just because they were the majority. None of the classes was 
guiltless, at on• ti•• or another, of savagery and bloodshed. 

WHY DEMOCRACY? 

All the same, it is generally accepted today that Democracy, or 
the government of the people by the people, is a better form of 
government than either the dictatorship of one ruler (whether a 
Hitler or a Stalin) or the "oligarchy" of a few (whether a white 
minority, chiefs a.nd headmen, landowners, industrialists, 
shopkeepers, factory workers or bureaucrats). 

That is because democracy also means government by consent. It 
stands for a system of government under which the people, 
directly or through their representatives, draw up a set of rules 
under which they agree to live. That is what makes a constitution 
legitia&te. 
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If the people have put themselves under these r ules, it follows 
that they must agree to abide by them. That i s the fairest way to 
ensure public order. 

In small societies, there have been examples of direct d-ocracy, 
in which the people voted for or against laws by a show of hands 
in a public square. Nowadays, modern communicati on skills have 
made it possible to test public opinion even in large states on 
particular questions by means of a referendum. But normally 
democracy has to be indirect for practical reasons: that is, 
people make laws through their elected representatives, whom they 
can re-elect if they have done well or turn out if they have not. 

~ 

The experience of the modern world also suggests that the most 
manageable form of democracy is representative d-ocracy, under 
which the representatives of the people group themselves i nto two 
or ■ore political parties, each organized so that it could, on 
obtaining a majority, immediately form a government and thus 
ensure that there is no breakdown in public life. (It was 
commonly thought until recently that one-party states suited 
Africa's needs better; but there has been a big swing away from 
that idea because one-party states do no t have alternative 
governments on the sidelines waiting to take over, and this has 
too often meant that unpopular or inefficient governments were 
replaced after violence by military dictatorships, at the expense 
of democracy and often with loss of life). 

One-party states are seldom democratic for very long. When Zambia 
achieved a change of government by simply electing a new party 
into office in November 1991, after Kenneth Kaunda had been in 
power for thirty years, this was a most unusual event for Africa. 
But no government ought to be in power for more than about ten 
years. Kost governments beco■• really corrupt after twenty. 

Representative d-ocracy can happen in several different ways. 
One option is the wiDDer takes all system in single-member 
constituencies, under which each constituency sends to Parliament 
the one candidate who got the largest number of votes, however 
many candidates fought for the seat. Thus if A got 5000 votes, B 
got 4000 votes, and C got 3000 votes, A wins the seat even though 
7000 people voted against A. 

Alternatively, the winner can be determined by a transferable 
vote procedure. In that case voters are asked to indicate their 
first, second, and perhaps third and fourth choi ces on the voting 
paper. Then, a candidate who gets more than half the votes is 
still elected. But if the strongest candi date gets less than 
half, the other candidates' names are eliminated one by one, 
beginning with the weakest, and the second-preferences of voters 
who backed the eliminated candidates are counted and added to the 
votes received by the other candidates in the election, then the 
third preferences, and so on • • • • In that way a candidate with 
over half the votes must emerge at some point through the 
inclusion of lower-preference votes. 
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It is not essential for constituencies to return only one member; 
but where more than one member has to be elected each voter must 
have as many votes as there are seats to be filled. 

Under proportional rapreaantation, which is another way of 
determining the result, the parties are guaranteed the number of 
seats in Parliament which most closely reflects their strength in 
the country as a whole. This system normally operates through 
large constituencies each returning several members. But in this 
case the choice of candidates is left to the parties, which draw 
up their own "lists", rather than to the voters in each 
individual constituency. one disadvantage of this way of doing 
things is that it weakens the link between member and 
constituents, but the main advantage is that it allows parties 
with only minority support to be well represented. It is possible 
to combine the two systems. The ANC and the DP, for example, bot.ll, 
suggest that a fixed proportion of the candidates should be 
elected individually by voters in the constituencies. But the 
voters would also cast votes for the party of their choice, which 
would be entitled to choose further members of Parliament from 
its own list in proportion to its share of the party votes cast 
by the electorate. 

There are ways of collbining proportional repreaantation vi tb a 
truaferabla vote ay■t-, and we can expect that some of these 
will be considered carefully by CODESA, for the parties seem to 
be keen to explore all possibilities. 

But if they are keen, we must look carefully at their reasons for 
doing so. As already · noted, it is not enough to go simply for 
party advantage. That would either kill negotiations or lead to a 
bad constitution. The delegates will certainly need to ensure 
that the will of a majority can express itself. 'l'hey must also 
find ways to protect the rights of minorities. Equally important 
in a society which consists of visibly different communities 
which are very unequal in voting strength, they need to discover 
how best to persuade candidates in an election to say bow they 
would promote the well-being of the society at large as well as 
look after the interests of their own group or followers. 

This can be done by a procedure known as vote pooling, whereby 
any candidate for any election at any level, from that of atata 
preaident to that of local councillor, can be required to obtain 
■ore than a aimpla aajority of vote■• S/ha could be required to 
obtain, within that -jority, a aufficiant nullber of aecond
preferanca vote■ fro■ people vbosa firat preference vaa for a 
rival candidate. Though complicated, such a system would offer 
rewards for moderation, which should be an essential feature in 
the constitution of a culturally divided society. (See Donald L. 
Horowitz, A D-ocratic south Africa, pp.177-83). 

Any candidate who fights an election anywhere needs to win votes 
from the unattached middle-of-the-road voters; but in south 
Africa the unattached voter• tend to be only a -all proportion 
of tba whole, because of the strong group or ethnic ties by which 
most voters are held. Thi• create• a apacial probl- for 
d-ocracy bacauaa, aa va have seen often enough, voters stick to 
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the party of their allegiance however badly it baa governed, and 
in that aituation d-ocracy siaply doe• not flourish. It means 
that people vote for party rather than for good government, and 
governments become too hard to dislodge. All governments need to 
be r-oved before they bava bad a chance to dig thaasalvaa into 
poaitiona of unaaaailabla power, and a vary important function of 
our conatitution-buildara auat be to devise ways of making tbia 
likely to happen • 

SHOULD THERE BE EQUAL VOTING RIGHTS? 

As we move away from a system under which large numbers of people 
had no votes at all, it hardly seems necessary to ask this 
question, Of course there should! And that means -

(1) All people above a certain age auat have a vote. In most 
countries this has been placed at either 18 or 21. woaen too? 
This question may surprise you, but until quite recently there 
were many countries which had only llGhood voting (like South 
Africa until · 1930). At a time when women's rights are much 
discussed, it is necessary to stress women's right to the vote, 
and to be elected to Parliament. The fact that very few women's 
names have been put forward as participants in the CODESA 
proceedings gives further cause for concern. 

(2) All conatituanciea must be equal. If I cast my vote in a 
constituency of 5000 voters, my vote is 1/5 000th of the total; 
but if there are 10 ooo voters it is only worth 1/10 000th of the 
total. Governments in many countries, including tbia one, have 
often tried to increase their power by putting as many voters as 
possible in their opponents' constituencies and keeping their own 
as small as possible, which means they can get more MPs for fewer 
votes. To avoid this, we need "one vote one value". 

(3) A qualified paraon abould not bava more th.an one vote. It is 
so.metimes suggested that there be special representation for 
people with good educational qualifications, like matric or . a 
degree, because being a voter requires good understanding of the 
political issues. Alternatively, it is sometimes argued that 
there should be a wealth qualification, on the ground that if you 
are rich you have a stake in the future of the country and will 
not want to destroy its stability. 

But it is impossible to draw a fair line of division on the basis 
of either education or wealth, and it would be difficult to argue 
that either the illiterate or the poor have no stake in the 
country. So a common solution here is not to give people vi tb 
apacial qualification■ (·through skill, experience, achievement, 
special interest or regional perspective) any extra voting power, 
but tba right of axpraaaion in a aacond bouaa of Parli-ant. 
There they can state their views in public, and be listened to, 
but without being able to do more than delay the passage of laws 
which have bee.n passed in the other house. 
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HOW TO MAKE A CONSTITUTION SAFE FOR PEOPLE 

The making of laws is the job of Parliament. But to aalte 
constitution is to lay down th• rule• under which not only 
Parli-•nt, and th• syst- of elections, but also the cabinet 
(which a&Jt•• and direct• public policy) , and the judge• (-.;ho 
interpret the law), and the security forces (which enforce the 
law), and the public service (which runs the adainistration) are 
all ■ade legal and brought under control. 

Therefore a constitution is a special kind of law which ought to 
be harder to change than ordinary laws, especially in a country 
like ours, which has very different interests to reconcile. 

One encouraging feature of the present debate in South Africa is 
that all the major parties which have expressed their ideas..on 
constitutional reform agree that it would ba unwise to let a 
parli-•nt elected by the majority of voter• ll&Jte any law it 
lik••• That was a mistake made when the Union of South Africa 
was founded in 1909, after General Smuts had urged that "what we 
want is a supreme national authority to give expressiosn to the 
will of South Africa, and the rest is really subordinate". 

People talk nowadays of the supr-acy of the constitution, to 
which Parliament is subject, even when it is making laws. This 
does not mean the supremacy of Parliament, or unchecked majority 
rule. So how can one square the supremacy of the constitution 
with the clear desire of some people to insist on majority rule? 

It is widely accepted that a sovereign parliament s uch as we now 
have can seriously injure the rights and interests of the people, 
especially if it represents only a minority of the people. But it 
could do so avan it it represents a majority of the people. That 
is why most parties - including notably the ANC - wish to 
place checks on the power of parliament. 

There is agreement about some of these checks, though not about 
all: 

(l) Th• parti•• s•- to agree that a new constitution should not 
be -•nded except by special procedures . 

The options here would be a requirement for special majorities in 
Parliament (in one or both houses), or the test of a referendum, 
or ~he assent of provincial legislatures as well. This would be 
an improvement on past practice, under which most clauses in the 
constitution could be changed by a simple parliamentary vote. 

(2) The parti•• have paid a lot of attention to the inclusion in 
the new constitution of a Bill of Rights, under which the rights 
of the individual can be protected against interference by the 
state and promoted in various ways. 

This is excellent, but we have to consider several key points. 
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The first is that individual rights ought not to depend simply on 
what Parli-•nt think• they ara. Let Parliament by all means name 
and protect specific rights. But let us remember that there are 
certain right•, like the right to " life, liberty and the pursuit 
of happiness" (as laid down in the American constitution) which 
are ao "•elf-evident" that they ■ust be guaranteed, whatever a 
bill of rights says, and whatever government is in power. These 
"common law rights", rest on the experience of human society and 
the wisdom of governments since early days. 

Yet they also present problems: does the right to life mean that 
the state may not ever take l ife by means of a legalized death 
sentehce? does the right to liberty mean you are free to do 
exactly what you like? or may the citizen pursue happiness by 
making other people unhappy? All rights have to be seen in a 
social context. There is no right to infringe the rights of other 
people • 

There are also different levels of right. Sometimes they are 
referred to. as different "generations". There are those rights , 
most easily defended in the courts, which concern freedom to 
speak and write what you like (subject to the laws governing 
defamation and public decency), or freedom from arrest without 
being taken to court quickly and charged with an offence. 

Then there are rights to benefit from one's membership of a 
political community, like th• right to vote; but also the right 
to shelter, to food, to receive education, to marry, to occupy 
or own property, to •••Jt work or receive unemployment benefits, 
and in due cour•• to receive an old-age pension . But some of 
these must depend on the ability of the state to provide what is 
needed, which some states are too poor to do. This means that 
thara ha• to be so■• connection between the Bill of Rights and 
the syst- of taxation, to ensure that welfare is affordable 
and ultiaately, therefore, between the sy•t- of taxation and the 
wealth-creating activities on which it draws tor public revenue. 
But does this mean that the constitution should define the 
economic system under which the society is to operate, by coming 
down in favour of either a socialist system or a free market 
economy? No, for that would be to introduce an ideological 
element which could tie the hands of Parliament, perhaps to the 
disadvantage of the society, and should not therefore be 
countenanced. 

Thirdly, there are rights related to th• environment in which 
one lives: that the air should be clean, for example, water 
available and drinkable, and disease brought under control. 

There is a debate betwea.n those who argue that only the first of 
th••• categori•• is enforceable by th• courts, and those who 
argue that no ayst- of right■ is valid unless it also guarant••• 
welfare, distributive justice, a.nd a healthy environment. It will 
be a task for South Africa's constitution-builders to resolve 
this dilemma, and they will have the additional problem of 
deciding how far they can allow a government to go in rectifying 
the inequalities which have arisen under white domination. They 
could promote various kinds of affirmative action (i.e. making 
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special provision for disadvantaged people to obtain equal 
opportunities by giving them special access to training, o r 
r emoving s urviving colour bars in some areas of the job market, 
for example. It is generally vise to limit affirmati ve a c t ion to 
tbe creation of opport unities tor quali fying ratber t ba n tbe 
lowering of a dmission qualific ations t o jobs or insti tuti~ns1 but 
tbe case tor a ffi rmative action to redress the wrongs of 
apartbei d i■ a s t rong one where tbis can be constructively done. 
A Bill of Rigbt s , just like t he con s titution of which it f orms a 
part, need■ to be seen to have been accepte d by the co-uni ty • 
(However good the ideas of the current Law Commission which has 

. recently drafted a Bill of Rights are, if such a Bill is not 
formal l y and deliberately adopted by the people or their 
rep resentatives by a special act of assent like a referendum, or '
in a constituent assembly, its binding nature may not be strong 
enough to endure). 

(3) Although it is a normal function o t the courts to protect 
co-on law r ights, the parties now se- to be agree d that the 
c ourts auat have a specia l role in t est ing Act■ o f Parli - e nt 
aga ins t the constitution as well, so t hat if , f or --pl■, 
Parli-• n t were to pass a law which i n f r i nged the Bill of Rights , 
tbe courts wo uld declare s uch a law invali d . 

South African governments have resisted giving this right to the 
courts ever since Paul Kruger dismissed his chief justice for 
i nsisting on the testing right in 1897, but it existed in the old 
Orange Free State Republic. Kruger's unfortunate precedent was 
confirmed when the Hertzog and Malan governments argued that t he 
sovereignty of Parliament empowered them to remove first African 
and then Coloured voters from the common roll. Present-day 
s upport for an extension of the power of the courts in this area 
is therefore very welcome. It should bring important changes, 
but we should understand that it takes time for courts to build 
up precedents which have the effect of consolidating particular 
r ights in a defined way. 

There is much discussion about the setting up of a Cons t i tutional 
Court, such as already exists in a number of countries, with a 
special duty to hear cases in which the constitution has been 
violated by Parliament, or those in which an individual claims 
s/he has been w~onged by the State. 

Another growing practice is to set up a special office with the 
duty of hearing individual claims of this kind, run by a trouble
shooting official known as an ombudsman (a Danish term). 

( 4 ) Ther e i s l••• agr •-•nt o n the ques tion of vbet her the 
consti tution s houl d be Unitary or Pede ral. 

A uni tary constitution is one in which Parliament has very wide 
powers to make laws for the whole country on all sorts of 
matters. A f e deral constitution is one in which law- making powers 
are divided between Parliament, at the centre, and provincial 
legislatures controlling large sub-regions. 

.. 
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(a) Federalism has had a checkered career in South African 
history. Every attempt to unite the different parts of South 
Africa before 1909 was made in the name of f-aderalism; but for 
various reasons ( no ne of t h- r e lated to the a ctual merits of 
federalis■), they all failed. The case for federation was put 
very badly at the National Convention in 19 09, so South Africa 
was given a unitary constitution. And the negative argument in 
favour of federalism today rests partly on the fact that the 
unitary const ituti on o f 1909 was a disaster . 

(b) Pederalis■ ■alt•• govern■ent ezpe nsive , with i ts multiple law
making ,bodies, most members of which would today expect to be 
paid salaries, or at least allowances. It could become 
dangerously expensive if it is linked to unrelated budgetary 
arrangements, making the citizen subject to provincial taxes as 
well as national taxes and municipal rates. But this could also 
apply if regional governments operated under delegated powers. 

(c) Pedera~i s a would provi de occ a sions tor legal disputes unless 
the line of division between Parliament's sphere of activity and 
that of the provincial councils is very clear (which it could be, 
especially if the residual powers not i dentified in the 
constitution lay clearly on one side or the other). 

(d) Federalis■ bri ngs aore p e ople into public life, and it 
prevents e i ther Parl:!.- • nt and t he Government or the provincial 
council and i t s exec utive f r om wielding too much power. 

(d) It bas been obj ected that f e de ralism would stand in the way 
of fund-•ntal and nec e saary reforms at a time when the central 
goverD11ent needs to hav e i ts hands f ree to introduce them. This 
is a serious objection. If the reforms envisaged are in areas 
clearly falling in the field of provincial governments, t he 
answer must be 'yes'. But in areas covered by t he Bill of Rights 
the central government must be able to rely on the courts to 
enforce the constitution (as federa l marshals enforced school 
integration in the USA). The argument that federalism would 
encourage the regional retention of racist policies in defiance 
of the law need have no legal validity and need not present 
greater political problems than those existing under a unitary 
constitution. But such a situation would r equire effective 
l i a ison bet ween f e de ral and pr ovincial law-enforcement systems. 

(e) One feature of South Africa's unitary constitution in recent 
times has been the oppre■sive dominance ot Pretor ia, prescribing 
for the regions and for local authorities without a proper 
awareness of local conditions. And it might not solve the problem 
if t he power o f l oc al governments is merely delegated from the 
centre. How to steer a safe path between delegated authority 
linked to bureaucratic centralism on the one hand , and rebel 
provinces which defy constitutional rights on the other,is one of 
the tougher problems to resolve. Under a federal constitution 
bureaucratic c e nt ralism c annot be ruled out unless limits are set 
t o their power o f f i nancial coe rcion . 
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(f) could f ederal constraints on government ever be i mposed at a 
later stage if they a r e not imposed at the start? The arguaent 
t ha t if federalisa i s to be int roduced it has to be introduced at 
t he beginning of a constitut ional relatio nship has historical 
aerit. But the fact that CODESA is itself promoting new relation
s hips between peoples, a nd has s hown a disposition to experiment 
with new regional f r ontiers, could make 1992 itself a beginning. 

(g) J"ederalisa do•• pres ent a probl- over the distribution of 
f orc e . If the prov inces have their own armies, disputes can 
produce a civil war, as in the USA a nd Yugoslavia. But to give 
prov inces no force at all is to put t hem at t he mercy of a n 
unscrupul ous central gover nment. We need to build strong 
prov i nci al and aunicipal police forces, and to ensure that the 
control of the armed forces is placed by law i n a high co-an~ 
consi sting entir ely o f officers known not t o have prior party o.r 
regional affi l i atio ns . No serving soldier should ever hold 
politic al office. 

(h) Federalism can reassure r egional minoritie s who fear swamping 
of their language or religious or other cultural rights, a s ha s 
genera lly been the case in Canada. If minorities are not 
r e gionally located , howev er, it is of little use, and there i■ a 
stro ng ca■• for the vie w t hat cultural r i ghts o f g roups can be as 
we J..l pro t ected i n a b ill of rights , define d as the rights of 
individuals , as through federalis m. No attempt to i ntroduce 
fede ralism as a device for promotion of ethnic or r acia l 
exclusivism in politi cal structures in South Africa now seems 
l ikely to gain acceptance; yet it would be p r esumptious t o state 
this as a firm conclusion were representatives of the right - wing 
white groups to attend the negotiations and come up with a 
rationa l case based on arguments unrelated to apartheid. 

(i) Many people, when talking of a "unitary" constitution , hav e 
i n mind the reuniting of the independent Homelands with South 
Africa . That is not unitary in t he technical sense, but a 
different point altogether, and one on which, incidentally, t her e 
s eems to be widespread agreement . The t e ra "unitary" aus t stand 
f o r the structure of the c o nstitut ion, not the po litical 
r eunificatio n of a broken syst-. Although it would be possible 
f or some independent homelands to ne gotiate federal arrangements 
as a condition of ree ntry, as KwaZulu and Bophuthatswana well 
mig ht, the two issues should be kept apart . 

The issue of federal versus unitary constitutions t h erefore has 
many aspects for COOESA to conside r ; but that consideration can 
and should be carried out in a constructive s p iri t, a nd will be 
so long as the object of building an appropriate structure for 
our complex country is kept in mind, rather than the pursuit of 
party advantage. CODESA should pay ■ore attentio n to the details 
of the aizture than to the label o n the bottle. 

(j) Whether or not we settle for a federal constitution , there 
will ■till have t o be l ocal government at the thi rd-tier level , 
which is currently the concern of mun icipalities and regiona l 
service councils. It is here, above all, t hat one can expect to 
see the most visible social changes as a result of the repeal of 
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t he apar t heid laws . For examp le, dif ferences of opinion have 
a l ready appea red ove r the que stion of how f ar the rights of 
property owner■ ■hould be protected agains t thos e o f s quatter s , 
to take an important but very common e xa mple . This is important 
because of the unf a ir distri bution of rural and urban property 
and occupational r ights as a d i r ect result of the Land and Urban 
Area s Acts which are no longer t he law of the land . New pa tterns 
of living need t o be wo r ked o ut , in which a great deal of 
understanding a nd tolerance wi ll be necessa ry among both the 
haves a nd the hope-to-gets, especi a l ly where the maintenance of 
housing standa rds i s concer ned , and r ich and low-cost housing 
e x ist side by s i de . . Kuch depends on the divisi on of 
re■ponaibility between the central and local governments for the 
provision fund■ for hou■ing development - a cons titutional point 
froa which financial iaplioation■ flow. CODESA could well give 
tiae to the definition of charters to cover the urban and rural 
occupation of .land. 

PARTY POSITIONS 

Deapite the appearance of fund-•ntal agre- e nt , the parti es 
arrived at CODBSA with some s i gnificantly different pers pec t i ves 
on the future oon■titution. We now l ook at the three best 
publ icized outlines available. 

TIU! DTIOIIAL PARTY ha s man ife stly played down its previous role 
a s t he p r omotors of apartheid , whi c h it now admits to have been 
the wro ng policy (in the s ens e e i ther of ineffective, or in some 
sense mist aken, o r - a s some of its spokesfolk have admitted -
e ither sli ghtly or grossly immoral). It cannot be easy, against 
t h is bac kground, t o claim t he moral high ground, even t hough the 
shift of emphasis r equired consider a ble courage! Nor, perhaps , 
shoul d i t t ry too hard t o do so . 

The NP seems t o r eal i ze o n the one ha nd that its bona fides have 
been undermined by the politi cal use of publi c money and t he 
unscotched rumours o f "thir d forc e" activities in the Black 
areas. But i t also thi nks that i t is now in a position to win win 
sign ificant elect oral support in the u rban a r eas, and especially 
a mong Coloured voters . It must s tick to this bel ief . 

Its constitutional proposals (obtainable from the Secretary
General , Nat iona l Party, P. O. Box 56503, Arcadia 0007), show that 
i t s e eks to s e c ure for i t self a prominent blocking role in the 
ne w constit utional dispensa tion. To ach i e ve this, it is willing 
to t urn i t s bac k o n cons t itut ional princip les to which it has 
adhe r ed i n the past. 

I t ha s moved, for e xampl e, from support for a constitutional 
p r esidenc y without powe r (1961 ) t o a n executive presidency with 
a l most d ictato r i al po we r ( 1983), t o the idea of a presidency not 
even ve sted i n a single i ndividual but rot ating between the 
l eade rs of the three major parties i n the Assembly on a one- ye ar
i n t wo- years-out bas i s. Each member of the presidential team 
woul d have a veto a rising out o f t he nee d for them to act by 
c onsens us (unless o ne underst and s tha t t e rm flexibly, as has 
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happened in COOESA proceedings). There has never been, in any of 
the NP' s proposals, a suggestion that the president should be 
popularly elected, despite the precedent of the old Boer 
republics. The narrow electoral base of 1961 and 1983 was to 
ensure that the NP caucus in Parliament would be able to return a 
Nationalist to the office for as long as the NP dominated 
Parliament. The intention now is to limit presidential power, not 
to extend it, for a popularly elected president in the new South 
Africa would be able to speak from a position of known public 
support which would not be primarily that of the NP. 

The NP has decided to go for a constitution under which those who 
are about to lose power will have as many opportunities as 
possible to block changes unfavourable to their own interests. In 
a perceptive article in Monitor (October 1991), Roger Southall 
has drawn out thi s aspect of the proposals in thei'
conati tutional Rule in a Participatory D-ocracy, by drawing 
attention to: 

(a) the use ot tederalia■ to entrench the status quo in central 
govern■ent, especially by proposing a senate not only with equal 
representation for each province (which is a normal feature of 
federal second houses) but equal representation for parties with 
a aubainiau■ ot seats (in place of either pro rata representation 
according to strength in the Assembly, which was roughly the case 
in the South African Senate till abolished by the NP in 1955, or 
the total elimination of minority representation for each 
province introduced by the NP in 1955). Further, this exaggerated 
representation ot minority parties is now to be reinforced by 
requisite two-thirds majorities for all ■eaaurea affecting 
constitutional change and ■inority interests. Thus the power of 
minorities in the second chamber to block sensitive legislation 
in the Assembl y would be considerable. Allister Sparks put it 
this way: "Assume that Party A wins 601 of the votes in a general 
election, Party B 201 and Party c 101 and that the voting pattern 
is more or less the same in all the regions. It means B and c 
together will have only half A's support in the country but 
double its representation in the Presidency and the Senate. It 
also means c alone with its 101 voter support can block any 
executive decision" (Cape Times 27 Nov. 1991). 

(b) the loophole which they leave for the TBVC states to 
negotiate entry into the new south Africa on their own teJ:1U1 -
leaving open the possibility that any degree of autonomy they may 
choose to retain would create a precedent for similar claims by 
conservative white rural areas. There are signs that the white 
Right intends to press their political advantage here. 

(c) the provision which they make for third-tier local 
authorities to nominate representatives to second-tier regional 
authorities. This can be construed as an attempt to dilute the 
influence of democratically elected representatives at a level 
where real democratic government is in dire need of 
reinvigoration. It must also be taken together with a provision 
for three- to tive-■Ulber regional executive c .o-itt••• drawn 
fro■ all parties with a 11pre-deterained ainiau■ repr•s-tation11 , 

each of which would have veto powers - a relic of the 1909 Act. 
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(d) the provision at the local govern■ent level, under a guise of 
non-racialiaa, of ••••urea to obstruct the wholesale reallocation 
of resources fro■ the white COIPIUDi ty to others. Thus the NP 
would give vested interests an advantage on town and city 
councils through the delimitation of wards "according to a 
formula which would balance property valuation against number of 
voters". It would determine the franchise "in accordance with 
the interests of all lawful residents [i.e. excluding squatters ] 
and of owners, lessees and ratepayers" , and require increased 
majorities for decisions on "sensitive matters' which come before 
councils". It would allow the fragmentation of municipalities 
into s'elf-governing "neighbourhoods" with power to raise 
additional rates, regulate neighbourhood norms, control the use 
of property, provide communal facilities (perhaps including 
schools), and look after security. It auat be understood that 
th••• are ,sensitive issues on which effective and har11onioua 
local govermaent can fail or succeed. Palls in property values 
rightly infuriate property owners. It may be necessary tor 
CODBSA to work up a charter on local government, to provide ao■e 
protection for ••••ntial bourgeois standards to aatch the 
undoubted right ot all people to live in reasonable security and 
ooafort and within reach of work. 

Southall sums up the NP policy statement as an attempt to 
neutralize key areas of potential change, a nd to use blocking 
vetoes to remove them from democratic supervisi on. He sums up 
their formula as "a massive exercise in damage limitation". 
Kader Asmal of the ANC has endorsed Southal l's argument by 
describing the NP formula as "just a reci pe [ for) immobilism and 
ungovernability". Powers of veto can be too severe, &D4 
consequently tail in their objective. 

'l'D AFRICAN IIIATIOQL CONGRESS must be seen as attempting to do 
two things: to draw up a new constitution and, at the same time, 
to achieve a peace treaty with the South African Government to 
end a covert war. Thia explains the apparent inconsistency 
between it• participation in CODBSA on the one hand, and the 
aaintenance of it• ■ilitary wing, JOthonto we sizwe, on the other. 
It also explains the clash at the CODESA meeting between Nelson 
Mandela and President De Klerk, who could not publicly accord the 
ANC the international status of a high contracting party, • The 
effects of adopting this dual posture by the ANC are twofold: on 
the one hand, it sets up a tension between the ANC and the 
Government which could upset the negotiating process; but on the 
other, it underscores the urgency of making progress well beyond 
the point of no return, so that there is no longer any doubt over 
the bona fides of either side .. 

The ANC's position is set out in a Discussion Document on 
Structures and Principle• of a Constitution for a D-ocratic 
South Africa dated April 1991 (obtainable from the Centre for 
Development Studies, University of the Western Cape, Private Bag 
Xl7, Bellville 7535 for R5.00 plus R2.00 postage ). 
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This is a much c learer, better worded and constitutionally more 
orthodox document than that of the NP. Its posture is not blaok 
nationalist but non-racial . With i ts numerical advantage the ANC 
can afford to be orthodox: it has no need to bring in a gimmicky 
constitution to assure itself of power; but in view of the ANC' s 
consistent promotion of non-racialism throughout its eighty-year 
existence it deserves credit and encouragement for what one hopes 
is a posture of genuine realism. 

The uc wants a unitary, non-racial state with all traces of 
apartheid r-cvad: in which the rights of all individuals are 
protected under a Bill of Rights by th• courts : and in whicb the 
central govermaent has the power to institute wh.atever policy 
changes it considers necessary to ■eat tb• social and econo■ic 
dislocation wbich has resulted fro■ th• entrenchment of wbit
privilege. It affirms the duty of govermaent to guarantee "basic 
hu■an rights in relation to nutrition, shelter, education, 
bealth, -ployment and welfare", and to 11work towards the 
establishment of a guaranteed and expanding floor of social, 
econo■ic and educational rights for everybody". Al though the 
Freedom Charter on which its thinking has been based left room 
for a takeover by the state of such insti tutions as the mining 
houses (which was also a declared objective of the Malan 
Nationalists in the 1930s) , the UC does not seek power to 
pro■ote ideological nationalization. Were it to do so it would 
probably meet a great deal of resistance from COSATU and other 
employees' organizations , as well as from the business world. 

Th• UC insists on the right of the ■ajority to rule. At the•-• 
ti■• it adheres to the s upr-acy of the constitution, including 
the binding authority of a Bill of Rights which would be 
justiciable in the courts, while insisting that such a bill 
abould be very widely cast . 

Unlike the NP, the ANC wants a state president elected by popular 
vote, a s does the DP, and as was the case in the Boer Republics. 

Where the NP wants a second chamber which can block legislation 
in sensitive areas, and e.xercise a powerful and timeless veto, 
tbe uc will give it power to delay but not veto legislation 
p-••d in the Assembly . It s ees the second cbaaber as a body 
cboaen on regional lines, and explicitly not on an ethnic basis 
(on whic h point the ANC, NP and DP are agreed). 

The UC is opposed to federal.is■ for two ■ain reasons. (a) It 
does not want to weaken the central govermaent on account of its 
need of affective powe r to bring in iaportant change• for tbe 
ccuntry as a whole, and tear s that de centralisation of power 
would lead to regional obstruction of planned refor■a. (b) It 
•••• federalis■ as UDJ1ecessary for the protection of rigbta, 
wbicb can be left to the courts and the oabudaaan. But the ANC 
does support the delegation of power from the centre to the lower 
tiers. Its case against federalism on the grounds that the DP and 
the NP might use it to create provinces of unequal wealth, or 
alternatively to promote racial federation schemes (as under 
United Party policy i n the 1960s) seems unsubstantiated. 
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The chief constitutional problem arising from the ANC's desire to 
promote a unitary constitution arises from a legitimate f e ar 
among smaller parties that the balance between majority rule and 
the supremacy of the constitution, both of which are upheld by 
the ANC, is a delicate one, and requires a constitution with 
strong brakes. could an ANC government otherwise hold the ring 
against a revolution of rising expectations among large numbers 
of deprived and impatient people? A federal solution, by 
compartmentalising power, reduces t hat r i sk to some extent, and 
would involve more people i n political life. That could actually 
be a bonus for a party coming into power with an urgent need to 
reward many supporters for their past loyalties: it should want 
to give provincial councils effective power if they are t o 
function as a breeding ground for parliamentarians. 

The :urc bas given serious though to the contents of a Bill ot 
Rights . It• shares with the DP a record of concern for civil 
liberty going back many decades, by c ontrast with the NP, which 
is very much a Johnny-come-lately into this terra in. It baa 
placed relatively greater -phasis on distributive justice and 
tbe so-called 11green11 rights (for pure air, etc .) which depend on 
the availability of financial resources as distinct from mere 
access to the courts tor their enforc-•nt. 

TD DEMOCRATIC PARTY has gone further than any other party to 
spell out a specific set of consti tutional proposals, in an 
unpublished document available from the Party office at P.O . Box 
1475, cape Town. 

Thia doc1.111ent, like those of the NP and ANC, argues for a rigid 
constitution wbich is to be supr-e. It promotes federalisa as a 
power-distributing, anti-tyrannical devioe, suggesting an 
explicit division of power between centre and provinces. Like the 
ANC and NP, it argues for three-tier government , wit h enough 
decentralisation of taz :l:>asea to give the l over levels some 
independence. 

It opts for a popularly elected pres ident with provision (unlike 
the ANC) for the use of voter■' second and lower preferences to 
give the president effective ■ajority support. This could become 
a major inducement to moderation among c andidates for office. 

The president •• powers are set out in detail, and include a 
special role in the conduct of foreign r ela tions ; but apart from 
that be is lifted out of the run of party politics by a prime 
ainiater wboa he appoints, and who would in turn appoint a 
cabinet. ' 

Botb the DP and the NP are attracted to the swiss principle of 
consensus politics, with its emphasis on statutory coalition 
governments and committee- based decision-mak ing. This is 
reflected in the DP•a suggestion that the cabinet must 
necessarily be constituted on a proportional bas is f rom 
representatives of political parties enjoying 10% or more support 
in the Assembly. The main advantage of this system is that it 
discourages party friction and promotes the discussion of 
policies in a less charged atmosphere, especially if the 
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resolution of problems is entrusted to multi-party committees . 
The main disadvantage is that col lective cabinet responsibility 
may be i noperable if an enforced coalition becomes involved in 
in- fighting, for that could tempt a prime minister to side line 
the cabinet and rely on various kinds of cabal, as happened under 
P .W. Botha. Effective coali tions are usually spontaneous, and 
d ictated by the party balance, rather than prescribed by law. 

The DP, 11P and UC share a desire to retain constituency 
politics, so that elector• can i dentify candidates for o r against 
who■ they are vo ting. But all would co■bin• this with a list 
sy■t- so that voters can indicate their party preference. Thi• 
■•an• that parties would bav• th• right to no■inate further MP• 
in proportion to tbeir t otal voter support . 

Th• DP bas also paid attentio n t o specific ways in wbiati 
proportional and constituenc y representation can be applied, but 
without co-itting itself to any alternative . This i ssue is of 
enormous importance for the new South African constitution f or 
reasons already given, and one over which the DP could contribute 
a great deal . It can play an important broker's role as a result 
of not being a front runner in the power stakes . . 

In a complex soc iety like ours, candidates for poli tic al power 
■ust be encouraged to care both for their own i nterest group 
(however de fined) and for the interests of the country as a whole 
(including the inte res ts o f othe r groups) . It is therefor• worth 
the effort t o devote a l ot o f attention to find a way of 
achieving this , even i f the result is c omplex. Simplicit y has 
advantages over compl exity , especiall y in electoral systems 
devised for people with little educat ion. But s i mplicity is not 
the ans wer if it does not l ead to the creati on of an electoral 
ay■t- under which th• voters feel the urge to vary their votes 
fro■ one election to another , in accordance with the ruling 
party•• success or failure in handling the real probl-• o f th• 
country. In facing this issue so far, t he parties have a ll 
accepted the merits of proportional representation, while 
retaining constituency elections in some form. What -y be 
needed, and should be encouraged, is the creation of a sy■t
under which parties s•• the aeri t of entering into electoral 
coalitions with each other, and try to build up thei r voting 
strength by working for second-pref erence v otes fro■ th• 
supporters o f o ther parties . 

IN CONCLUSION 

The Civil Rights League offers the above , suggestions in 
appre ciation of t he efforts of CODESA and its achievements to 
this point . As a country we are fast approaching, not a 'point of 
no return' for we are well past that already , but a point where 
we must move full-speed ahead. As Horowitz r emarked, you cannot 
cross a chasm in three short jumps; but before you try the big 
jump you must get your act together, for fail ure is "too ghastly 
to contemplate" . 
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The body of this newal•tter i• contain•d in the acco■panyina 
pamphlet, Rout•• to De■ocracy in the New South Africa, which has 
been put together in response to CODESA's request for help with 
their o wn deliberations. 

All original parti c ipant groups in CODESA, as well a• other 
influential human right• bodiea, political parties, law faculties 
and political studies departments in South African univ•raiti•• 
will r•ceive copies free of charge. 

Never was support for CODESA more neceaaary in the interests of 
our country, after the direct challenae to its activities arising 
out of the Potc hefstroom by- election and the State Pr••ident'a 
decision to teat the water in a whitea-only referendua. Public 
violence••••• to have escalated rather than di■inished, notably 
in taxi fights and turbulence round ho•t•l•. The PAC u••• war 
talk to Justify attac ks on polic•••n and acorn Gold•lone. Th• AWB 
makes an alliance with a private faraer to forcibly evict 
squatters froa hi• far• (threatenln• to •••ume police power• to 
which they are not entitled). 

The need for l•gitiaate constitutional governaent with the aoral 
right to deploy sufficient force i• •creaming at us . Without such 
governaent it is not po••ibl• to identify let alone maintain th• 
rule of law, nor therefore to enforce hu■an rights. Not even at 
the barrel of a gun, for auch "right•" are plunder not right•. 
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Is our society degenerating into the "atate of nature" which the 
English philo•opher Tho••• Hobb•• so graphically de•cribed aa 
"that condition which is called Warr• ••. of every man against 
every man" in which there ia no room for industry, culture, irad• 
or building, "and, which is worst of all, continual! fear•, and 
danger of violent death; And the life of man, •olitary, poore. 
nasty, brutish and short"? 

For many, it has already reached that point. 
apparently want it to . 

Untold others 

CODESA must move 
spurred on by the 
which holds. It 
moderate and aoral 

forward thoughtfully, courageoualy and fast, 
forthcoming referendu• to create a framework 
must be able to count on th• backing of the 
majority on which it haa counted up to now. 

And we, in turn, owe it th• support and encouragement which it• 
efforts have earned so far. For when have we ever had better 
prospects to rebuild national harmony and honour, and how could 
we ever restore such prospect• if th• wreckers, boycotter• and 
political antiquarian• are allowed to have their way? 

, 
The Editor• 
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